
B O R O U G H   O F   K E T T E R I N G

RESEARCH AND DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE

Meeting held - 16th March 2010

Present:
Councillor Edwards (Chair)


Councillors Bayes, Marks, West and Zanger.
Also Present: 
Councillor Lamb, Councillor C. Groome (for item A2)


Anne Marie Lawson (Groundwork Trust – for item A1)


Carol Gamble (NCC Trading Standards – for item A1)

09.RD.23
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Derbyshire, Hollobone, Perry and Talbot. Councillors Bayes and Marks were acting as substitutes for Councillors Talbot and Perry respectively.
09.RD.24
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 16th January 2010 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

09.RD.25
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None.

09.RD.26
YOUNG PEOPLE AND ACCESS TO ALCOHOL (A1)


A report was considered that sought to provide a framework for the scrutiny of young people and access to alcoholic drinks. The report formed part of the Committee’s scrutiny of the crime and disorder agenda for the Borough.

Representatives from the Groundwork Trust and from the County Councils Trading Standards Service attended the meeting to present in respect of their organisations dealings with young people and retail outlets respectively with regard to this issue. Members also received a supporting presentation regarding alcohol related harm in the East Midlands, and further documentation in respect of powers to tackle this issue available to authorities currently. Further details were supplied regarding anti-social incidents related to alcohol abuse, along with county-wide perceptions of the issue as a problem.


In their consideration of the matter, members discussed the following issues:

· The strength and content of alcohol available 

· The perception of a levelling out of the comparison with European countries had not been reflected by the statistics related to hospital admissions

· The increase in binge drinking

· The differing impact of large quantities of alcohol on males and females

· The impact of cultural and social changes relating to work in particular, and its impact on the amount young people were encouraged to drink

· Specific retail outlets that were known to sell alcohol to young people and how these issues were dealt with

· Specific locations where young people gathered to drink

· The links of under age drinking to other anti-social issues 

· The impact of low cost alcohol, particularly through promotional offers available and the potential impact of increasing the price  
· The work being done by the JAM team on behalf of Groundwork Trust had led to a great improvement in engagement with young people, although there was concern regarding the level of impact that would occur if the contract for these organisations was not renewed
· The partnership within the community approach was helping in addressing the issue, where education was the basic approach
· There was no particular evidence in the Borough that there was a link between alcohol abuse and drug abuse by young people
· Concern was addressed with regard to media manipulation of situations in respect of this issue
· The introduction of mandatory licensing conditions around potential under-age sales was endorsed. 
· There was concern that illicit, smuggled alcohol was being sold by a small minority of retail outlets to young people
            RESOLVED  that the above comments be noted and form part of the Committee’s scrutiny report on this issue.
09.RD.27
EDUCATION TASK AND FINISH GROUP – FINAL REPORT (A2)


Members received the final report of the Education Task and Finish Group, which was presented the Chair of the Group, Councillor Christopher Lamb.


Members noted that it was intended to share the report with all those who gave evidence to ask for their observations, to develop an action plan to implement the recommendations and to report back to this Committee each half year on progress with implementation of the action plan.


Members noted that the report included a recommendation that the Council should appoint an ‘Education Champion at a future meeting.


Members thanked Councillor Lamb and his Group for their hard work in producing what they considered to be a very good report, and were particularly happy to see the emphasis on technical as well as academic achievements. They also particularly welcomed the idea of an awards ceremony to mark enterprise and entrepreneurial achievement.

           RESOLVED  that :

i) the Committee approves the Task and Finish Group’s report and recommendations; and

ii) the report be referred to the Council’s Executive

09.RD.28
NORTHAMPTONSHIRE COUNCILS’ CHARTER - CONSULTATION (A3)


Members received a report that asked them to consider the Northamptonshire Council’s Charter and respond to the consultation document submitted. The Charter sought to establish better relations between the three tiers of local government in Northamptonshire, to improve service delivery and reduce costs. Details on the content of the Charter were summarised for members and the issues relating to it for the Borough Council were outlined. The views of other Districts who had or were due to consider the Charter were reported to members of the Committee.


Members of the Committee felt that the document did not cater for the differing sizes of local Council across the Borough, and whilst much of the content could be applied to the larger Councils, in particular those who were seeking to achieve Quality status, adoption could create a burden for the smaller Parish Councils with little advantage. It was noted that some of the suggestions in the Charter were already in operation, eg the meetings with the Highways Agency. The need for more joined up working was also recognised. 

Members acknowledged that NCALC provided a beneficial service to its member Councils, but felt that the Charter  was unclear as to the specifics of what it was setting out to achieve in many service areas. It was also considered that there was likely to be little or no appetite for the introduction of Parished areas within the town of Kettering itself, and that bodies such as the Kettering Town Forum already addressed needs for local representation and consultation.

.

Having considered the Charter, it was

RESOLVED  that :

The Head of Democratic and Legal Services response to the consultation be sent to the Northamptonshire County Association of Local Councils making the following points:

i) the Charter had some good points, it reflected some of the good work already undertaken and the need for more joined up working  but it needed to incorporate more flexibility to accommodate the widely differing types of Parish and Town Councils it was aimed at assisting before consideration could be given to adopting it;

ii) the impact on the Borough Councils resources that adopting the Charter would have, needed more consideration, particularly  in the present economic climate; and
iii) evidence suggested that there was little or no appetite for the introduction of Parished areas within the town of Kettering itself.

09.RD.29
KETTERING BOROUGH COUNCIL IMPROVEMENT PLAN (A4)


Members received a report that provided them with the opportunity to get involved in the development of Kettering Borough’s Improvement Plan 2010-11. Members were appraised of the background to the Plan, the Council priorities that informed it and the timetable for its development and consideration. When considering the document before them, members raised the following substantive points:

· the economic climate was likely to have an impact on the Council and its partners’ desire to provide new shared office accommodation

· there was a need to ensure that the Council’s achievements in respect of services such as crime and disorder partnerships, customer provision and housing were sustained over the coming years 

· there was a need to plan for the future in the knowledge that government support to Councils was very likely to be cut in years to come and that it would be better to identify low priority activities which could be cut, rather than seeking to “salami-slice” across the whole range of services. 
         RESOLVED   that     the comments detailed above be  fed back to the Council’s Executive Committee.

09.RD.30
WORK PROGRAMME (A5)

Members were presented with a copy of the Committee’s existing work programme. It was noted that the Committee would receive a report on the Council’s Housing Strategy and also a further report on the scrutiny on crime and disorder.


Members raised the matter of a review of policies in respect of Council-owned football pitches being examined. It was considered that this was more the concern of the Monitoring and Audit Committee, and it was agreed that it should be referred to that body for review.


Members also received a verbal update in respect of the provision of a Lorry Park for HGV vehicles.

RESOLVED
that the Committee’s Work Programme as submitted, is noted.
(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 9.16pm)

          Signed ……………………………………..

                                       Chair
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